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Dear Local Authority Chief Executive and council leaders, 

HOUSING STANDARDS IN RENTED PROPERITES IN ENGLAND 

The tragedy of Awaab Ishak, who died at two years old as a direct result of mould in his family home, 

has highlighted the urgent need to ensure a decent standard of properties for tenants in all sectors. 

I know you will join me in mourning this avoidable loss. I also know, from previous experience, that 

councils and authorities across the country are already determined to improve housing standards. That 

is why I am confident you will all be as focussed as my department is on ensuring that no family ever has 

to experience such a tragedy again. In 21st century Britain, this should not be a high aspiration. 

I have today written to social housing providers on this crucial matter. All of us – including my department 

– need to deliver our responsibility to people living in poor quality housing. That is why I am writing to 

you to request you do everything in your power to prioritise the improvement of housing conditions for 

the millions of private and social tenants, in line with existing duties in the Housing Act 2004. This 

becomes ever more urgent as we go into winter with a cost of living and energy crisis, which may 

exacerbate damp and mould conditions in some homes.  

As you will be aware, local housing authorities have a duty under the Housing Act 2004 (“the Act”) to 

keep housing conditions in their area under review with a view to identifying any action that may need to 

be taken by them under the Act (section 3(1)). 

Treating damp and mould seriously 

Having considered it necessary and urgent to ensure that, as we go into a challenging winter, damp and 

mould issues are being addressed, I now direct, under section 3(3) of the Act, that all local housing 

authorities in carrying out their duty to review housing conditions in their area must: 

• have particular regard to high scoring (bands D and E) category 2 damp and mould hazards, as 

outlined in the guidance ‘Housing health and safety rating system (HHSRS) enforcement 

guidance: housing conditions1’  

• supply the department with an assessment of damp and mould issues affecting privately rented 

properties in your area, including the prevalence of category 1 and 2 damp and mould hazards; 

and 

 
1 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/housing-health-and-safety-rating-system-enforcement-guidance-
housing-conditions 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/housing-health-and-safety-rating-system-enforcement-guidance-housing-conditions
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/housing-health-and-safety-rating-system-enforcement-guidance-housing-conditions


• supply the department with an assessment of action you have identified that may need to be taken 

in relation to damp and mould issues affecting privately rented properties in your area. 

In addition, pursuant to your duties under section 3(3) of the Act, I would like you to provide the following 

data covering your last three 12 monthly reporting periods for privately rented properties in your area: 

• how many damp and mould hazards you have remediated, compared to your assessment of the 

prevalence of these hazards; 

• how many times you have taken enforcement action to remedy damp and mould hazards and the 

form this has taken; 

• how many civil penalty notices have been issued in relation to non-compliance with enforcement 

action over damp and mould hazards; and 

• how many prosecutions have been successfully pursued in relation to damp and mould hazards. 

If you have not collected this information, please explain why. 

Finally, I would also like you to set out how you are prioritising enforcement of housing standards more 

generally in your authority, across all tenures, including what plans you have to ensure adequate 

enforcement capacity to drive up standards in the private rented sector.  

Alongside this, I have asked social housing providers to make an assessment of their properties and the 

Regulator of Social Housing will also be writing to them shortly on this matter.  

I would like an initial response by the end of the month – this should set out how you are prioritising this 

work and any other initial information you can provide. I would then like the full response by 27 January 

at the latest. My officials will work with the Local Government Association and local authorities to agree 

the process and format for these responses in the coming days. Any questions in the meantime can be 

directed to housingstandards@levellingup.gov.uk. My department will review these returns and may ask 

for further information. We may also periodically publish the responses, or a summary, to improve 

transparency on this important issue. I have focussed here largely on damp and mould to make quick 

progress on this important area during the winter months, but reserve the right to make further directions 

and requests in relation to wider standards in the near future as the department deems necessary. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank you for the important work that you do in your local areas to 

improve housing standards for tenants. It is vital that we all learn from the events that led to the tragic 

death of Awaab, and my officials and I look forward to working collaboratively with you to improve 

standards for renters across the country and across all tenures.  

 

With every good wish, 

 

 
 

Rt Hon Michael Gove MP 
Secretary of State for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities 

Minister for Intergovernmental Relations 
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